The American Chestnut Foundation Massachusetts Chapter

Minutes of the Fall Quarterly Board Meeting October 15, 2006

The Meeting was held at National Grid, 55 Bearfoot Rd., Northborough, MA  

The morning session was our Grower’s Meeting  followed by                                           an afternoon Board Meeting.

GROWERS MEETING

Those present for the morning growers meeting were:

Brad Smith, Kathy Desjardin, Jim Garland, Ann Spires, Denis Melican, Jim Coull, Charlotte Zampini, Michael D. Novack, John Emery, Leila Pinchot, Rufin Van Bossuyt, Jamie Donalds and Frank Howard.

I. How did the orchards do in 2006?

Mike reported on his orchard, which is at 1800 ft elevation, which was planted in 2003-2004. Trees are approx. 2 cm – The largest trees being 10 – 12 ft.

95% of the trees are alive.

 Rufin reported on the West Boylston Fish & Wildlife Orchard, which was planted in 2005. Out of 100 Andover trees 65 remain, 100 Chelmsford 75 remain, 100 Gloucester 92 remain, 10 Chinese 7 remain, 10 Americans 6 remain. F1’s were planted in 2006 and 0 survived. The range in height is 4 – 6 ft, hardware cloth has been installed for winter protection, and deer had browsed approximately 1/3.

Rufin reported on the Stockbridge Orchard, which was planted in May of 2006. Out of 295 direct seeded nuts we have 217 trees surviving. At this orchard we planted 18 F1’s and have 0 surviving.

Rufin reported that the Medway Orchard has had some deer pressure, but looks good.

The Wrentham Orchard look decent, but needs some work.

John Emery reported on his 3 orchards. He has 150 trees in Wayland (2 were girdled by voles), In the Lincoln, MA orchard he has 330 trees most of which are in the 15’ range. In the Weston Orchard he has 220 trees. 

Jamie reported on his orchard, which is a replication orchard, he planted in 2003, 2004 and 2005. This year he has been experimenting with planting F1’s. He had 300 nuts to work with. Jamie has room for about 40 more trees.

Jim Coull reported on the orchard he manages in Littleton. In 2004 he had planted 9 Americans as a test. In 2005 he planted 160 and had 48 that survived. In 2006 152 nuts were planted, this year has been a better year for survival. 18” Bluex shelters were used and the trees had good growth.

Jim Garland reported on his orchard noting that the F1’s seem to be brittle, he as about 30 – 40 spaces left for trees.

Charlotte reported on the Grafton Orchard. The Randolph trees are about 2” DBH. There is a big difference in the growth rate between lines. This year some trees grew 7’ and had male catkins. Mr. Bicknell has offered more land for planting.

Brad reported on Tower Hill. He had done a lot of pruning. He has about 10 – 15 of the Randolph trees surviving at over 2” DBH. Out of the Kelley Americans 23 are over 15’.

Kathy reported on the 3 Uxbridge Orchards. River Bend Farm and Henry Legg Farm were planted in 2006 and are doing well. The orchard on her property was planted in 2004 and is doing very well. This third growing season has been a good one with some trees reaching between 7 – 10 ft. Most trees are 5 – 7 ft. Four trees produced male catkins. Very low mortality.

Rufin and Charlotte had planted a trial planting in the Upton State Forest. 20 nuts were protected and planted in Bluex shelters. Rufin brought in a sample of a bluex that had many teeth marks in it. He feels it may have been a coyote.

II. How is data collection coming along?
Charlotte mentioned that we might want to consider purchasing tape measures to measure DBH for future record keeping. Most of our trees are growing out of the height range for record keeping.

III. How to train and execute inoculations for next year? 

 If we begin to see blight coming into the orchards before we inoculate we should mark those trees and report to Charlotte.

We will begin inoculations probably next year at Tower Hill, where we can set up training. Leila reported on her experience in 2006 of inoculating trees with Sara & Fred.

She worked with a group of volunteers – elder hostel people – groups of about 5 people would be able to do a tree in one minute. With a group effort things can be very coordinated and the process goes very well.

We would like to begin training on inoculations at Tower Hill in May of 2007. Next fall we would like to consider traveling to Pennsylvania to videotape the process for training purposes. 

Charlotte has been experimenting with some Americans in the woods doing an inoculation and then mud packing. The mud packing is not hugely effective.

Also looking at the control of blight on American chestnut with bacillus suptilis (Spelling???). Hole punch of blight seems extreme.

Regarding mud packing, Rufin has tried some cat litter (which is like clay) on the Orleans tree. The Quabbin tree has been mud packed. If  Saran Wrap and tape is used it will last for 2 – years

.

IV. Trail in Medway

There may be a trail passing by our orchard in Medway, as part of the town trail system. Discussion on placing a sign here to clarify that this is an experimental orchard. Therefore educating the public as to why some of the trees will be dying.

Frank Howard suggested that identifying our purpose and inviting others to join for workdays would be a good idea. Providing educational material, perhaps flyers in clear plastic containers. There was discussion on having a college marketing class consider taking on this project, students prefer to work on real projects and could be very helpful to us.

Consider a waterproof notebook to place on site.

Jim Coull suggests cross-referencing with Ruffed Grouse Society and other organizations such as Wild Turkey Federation. Guy Shepard mentioned Plum Island. We tabled this discussion till our January meeting.

V. How many orchards/nuts do we have to plant for next spring?

Charlotte reported on our pollinations for 2006. The Quabbin tree produced 389 nuts, Newton –7, Orleans – 588, N. Hadley –116, Maynard/Wayland – 127, Pelham – 257, Paxton – 9, and Uxbridge – 44

Charlotte talked about the definition of a “line” = unique American parent and unique Meadowview parent looking for 4 resistant offspring per parent.

Charlotte will refigure what we still need for mother trees. We may have more than 20 lines, but not enough unique Massachusetts trees; we’ve used some mother’s more than once.

VI. Nuts in storage 

Nuts store well close to freezing in barely moist peat. Since we have extra could we plant some test orchards looking towards methods we will use for reforestation? We should have a well thought out plan for forest reintroduction. National has focused strongly on genetics and not as much on reintroduction. The science review was held in Meadowview, Virginia between 8/8/06 – 8/11/06. A lot of background in genetics and science study at Meadowview is taking place.

There has been very little planting of hardwoods; mostly conifers have been planted in reforestation programs. Bruce Spencer has experience replanting oaks at Quabbin because of deer pressure.

We want to consider experimental plantings with excess nuts such as Americans or Chinese and extra backcross nuts. If anyone has excess nuts leftover, note what they are and send info to Charlotte. We will organize a committee to discuss this further.

Leila recommends staying in touch with National on this study.

VII. F1’s

Jamie discussed his experience in making F1 crosses. He has worked with a mother tree in Fitchburg  (Ken Jones Tree) and used pollen from the Upton Chinese. He has discovered that it is a hard cross to make and feels that we should continue to find and try different trees. Some Chinese that will mate with many Americans and Americans that will mate with Chinese. We hope for at least 50 % germination rate.

BOARD MEETING 

Board members present for the Oct 15, 2006 Quarterly meeting of TACF-MA Chapter were:

Brad Smith, Kathy Desjardin, Jim Garland, Denis Melican, Charlotte Zampini, Michael Novack, Rufin VanBossuyt, Jamie Donalds, Guy Shepard, Mike Miexsell, Rich Hoffman, Dave Ugoccini, Yvonne Federowicz.

Non-Board members present were:

Ann Spires and Leila Pinchot

Mike Novack submitted treasurer’s report and spoke about membership.

Mike Mieksell moved to accept treasurer’s report, Charlotte seconded, all in favor.

We had an introduction of members present at the meeting.

Charlotte reported on new trees that were pollinated in 2006. In the western part we had a tree in N. Hadley and one in Holyoke.  Along the coast we had a tree in Orleans. We also pollinated a tree in Pelham, NH. Most of our mother trees have been heavily concentrated in eastern MA. We lose about 1 tree per year due to failure of tree or pollen. 

We need 5 trees for F1’s, so we will keep a list of mother trees for this purpose. We need pairs that work to produce F1’s. We need to ask national about making crosses that produce F1’s.

Several new orchards will be planted next year. Anyone having leads on potential sites should send the information to Charlotte or Rufin.

Rufin asked if we have any surplus nuts for national. Charlotte indicated that we do have extra nuts from 2 of our lines.

Mike Novack spoke of the tree we just pollinated in Orleans. His thoughts are that we may want to study the salt resistance of such trees, close to the coast. We could select an orchard site close to the coast to monitor this.

Jamie has checked a tree in Mason, N.H. on Sandpit Rd. The site is very sandy everywhere, such as beach sand. Blooming trees at this site are being monitored and mud packed, hopeful for 2007 pollination.

Rich Hoffman has a planting of trees in very sandy soil, which is doing well.

Brad spoke of the Massachusetts Annual Meeting, which will be held on Nov. 19, 2006 at Blissful Meadows in Uxbridge. All agreed to send a simple postcard invitation. Brad will design the invitation and Kathy will contact Old Colony for printing and mailing. There was discussion on authorization of funds for food. Since we are not allowed to bring food into this facility. We agreed to ask for a donation of $6.00 per person. The invitation will include an RSVP notation. We agreed to authorize a light breakfast for the business meeting and then a light lunch menu.

Yvonne has prepared the necessary documents for our elections. A draft has already been sent out. Ballots have been e-mailed to board members. Paper ballot will be available at the meeting.

Denis Melican reported on an Educational opportunity for a group called MESS

The gathering is at Holy Cross College in Worcester on 3/7/07. It encompasses environmental topics.

Denis also reported on the Big E display that he and Lois coordinated for the second year this past Sept. He indicated that it was a little easier to set up and hopefully each coming year will be just as easy, having had the experience in the past. One person who visited this display contacted Lois about a 700 acre farm in Lebanon, Ct. there is possible interest in a seed orchard. It was agreed to have Leila follow up with Wayne Budney of Four Winds Farm in Lebanon, Ct.

The board agreed to provide signs that will be dedicated and used every year at the Big E.

Discussion on our annual meeting and voting, Rufin recommended Bruce Spencer.

Rufin is chairman of the nominating committee at national.

There was a discussion of recognizing some people and organizations that have been very supportive to our chapter.  Some of the people mentioned were Sandy & Dave Gesseford, John Pribilla, Nelson Calkins, National Grid and Dave Norris.

Brad has been working on our newsletter “Seedlings”. He has 4 pages and is about 6 hours away from completing it.

      We discussed speaker fees for the annual meeting. Most felt that $200.00 is customary and should be offered to the keynote speaker.

 The national meeting will be held in Virginia and several of our board is planning on attending. Brad, Rufin, Lois & Denis, Frank & Deb, Gary, Yvonne.

Rufin suggested that anyone who worked with a utility company to pollinate a tree this year forward the names to him or Brad. We need to send thank you letters for their contribution of time and equipment.

Rufin spoke at a conference held in Minneapolis, MN in July 2006 to the International Arborist Assoc. There were approximately 1,000 attendees. The 2007 conference will be held in Honolulu and the 2008 conference will be in Providence.

Rufin will also be giving a talk to the Southeast Tree Wardens.

Yvonne mentioned the Gloucester, RI tree and that we may be able to use that tree next year after the school is built. 

Rufin & Charlotte will be collecting the names of potential orchard sites for next year. They will visit sites to determine suitability for planting.

The following sites were mentioned as potential sites for 2007.

Westerly, RI Land Trust

Palmer Conservation

Holyoke (organic farm)

N. Hadley (timber frame business)

Orleans (tree warden Orleans)

Purgatory Chasm (DCR – Sutton)

We may be able to do some fall planting at the Legg Farm in Uxbridge. Charlotte will check on what lines are available.

Jaime made a motion for a Reforestation Committee: to study the reintroduce chestnut into the forest.

Mike N. seconded and there was unanimous approval.

Volunteers to serve on the committee were: Yvonne, Charlotte, Rufin, Guy, Mike N., Denis & Lois. Kathy. We will ask Bruce Spencer and anyone else who is interested in serving on this committee is welcome.

Mike Novack moved to adjourn the meeting, Charlotte seconded and all were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Kathy Desjardin, Secretary

11/08/06

